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REPRESENTING SPORT & RECREATIONAL AVIATION IN THE S OUTHWEST 

www.devonstrut.co.uk 
 

DEVON STRUT NEWS – November 2009 
 

 

Welcome to LAA Devon Strut - Coordinators Comments                         by Pete White 
 
Well, the Bodmin Young Aviators Day was a roaring success. Achieving 42 flights, we sent home many 
very happy scouts, clutching their certificates and wearing very large smiles. After my recent call in the last 
Newsletter for help, I was flooded with support and I thank you all most sincerely for rallying round to 
ensure that our young guests had a super day. Our team of ground helpers worked efficiently and 
enthusiastically, ensuring that all our passengers were taken safely to and from their aerial mounts. We 
had a good turn out of pilots and some of them had travelled from as far as Watchford Farm, Eaglescott 
and Plymouth to join the locally based pilots from Bodmin and Roche. The enthusiastic response from the 
scouts and their leaders for this YA Day has gone a long way to creating an annual event in Cornwall. 
Bodmin airfield is ideally suited by ticking all the required boxes including some superb food cooked by our 
lass Helen.  
 
The format of the day began with an informal chat, explaining who we are and what we do as a Strut, 
followed by a safety talk. The scouts were split into small parties with a leader and one of our YA Day 
team. The groups were then taken on a tour of the hangars, tower and parked aircraft to familiarise them 
with light aircraft. Then, all back to the clubhouse for lunch followed by group photos and while the pilots 
and helpers were briefed, the scout leaders prepared their youngsters for their flying treat. Systematically 
selected and ensuring the smaller ones could see out the cockpits, all the young and some of the older 
lads and lasses were guided to their waiting aircraft which for many of them, was their first taste of flying in 
a light aircraft. 
 
To conclude the day, a small presentation ceremony was held with photos being taken for mum and dad 
and a big thank you for all our willing pilots and helpers. We all went home feeling overjoyed with the 
success of the day, knowing we had all shared our very special hobby with the adults of tomorrow. (See 
Derek Boyce’s photos of the event below - Ed). 
 
I think this is probably a good time to dispel the myth that Strut funds are used for Aerocamps and YA 
Days. Regrettably a small section of our community, who were probably children themselves once, 
periodically gripe about the youth based events in which we are involved and how it is a drain and waste of 
Strut funds! Well, let me tell you now that these events may be LAA led but they do not cost our Strut a 
penny. Strut members, by choice, give of their time and expenses 
because they want to be involved and they enjoy doing so. The 
YA Days and Aerocamps are stand-alone LAA events and are 
only included in our calendar because they are in our patch and 
they are so heavily supported by the Strut.  
 
Several Strut members visited the Met Office in Exeter on 
Saturday 3rd October for their Aviation Open Day and although I 
was unable to make it, I understand from others that it was a 
worthwhile visit, if only to make contact and further the Met 
Office’s understanding of what we are and what we do.  
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Peter Gristwood arranged a great aviation quiz for our evening meeting at the Ley Arms, Kenn on 
Thursday 8th October and we were also treated to some CD/video clips and photos brought by fellow Strut 

members. The quiz winner was Steve Robson who received 
a bottle of wine for his efforts. Peter has more quiz material 
up his sleeve and has promised to return on future ‘Club 
nights’. Thanks Peter; it was good fun.  
 
The Branscombe Educational fly-in went ahead on Sunday 
October 11th and although the weather prevented many 
aerial visitors, the youngsters had a great day at the airfield. 
 
The Strut committee met on Wednesday 14th October to 
finalise next year’s events calendar and as we had no 
response regarding additions or changes we have put 
together a similar plan to last year which, when augmented 

by the Strut Scrambles, should be more than enough for the majority of our members. 
 
On Saturday 31st October Kingsbridge town square will see 1940’s military vehicles return once again 
when they join other military elements and serving personnel to take part in the themed event “Armed 
Forces from World War 2 onwards”. Visitors are encouraged to wear 1940’s military or civilian clothing and 
there will be period music and dancing with prizes for the best Dad’s Army, evacuee etc etc. The day’s 
entertainment will contribute towards raising money for the Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal. One of our 
Strut members, Reg McComish, a staunch supporter of the Legion and ex-FAA officer is behind the 
organisation of what looks like a fun packed day with a sober message. To cap the day a fly-by of period 
military aircraft, mainly Piper L4 Cubs, followed by other aircraft in a procession over the town square will 
enhance the atmosphere for the visitors. It has all been properly organised in conjunction with the CAA by 
Reg and if you wish to be involved please give him a ring on 01548 852077. 
 
Don’t forget that Sunday 1st November is the date for the Vintage Fly-in at Old Sarum so support Alan 
Martin and hopefully the weather will be kind to us all that weekend.  
 
Our next Strut evening meeting is on Thursday 12th November at the Ley Arms, Kenn, starting at 19.30, 
when our guest will be Sam Lucas who will entertain us with his tales of flying the EE/BAC Lightning in the 
Royal Air Force. Remember too, that we are on readiness for the next Strut Scramble signal so if you are 
not on email, please keep in contact with fellow members who are, so you can join our impromptu flying 
meetings.  
 
Have fun and fly, fly, FLY. 
All the best 
Pete White 
_______________________________________________________________________________________  
 
What we do and why do we do it.                                                             by Steve Robson 
 
I received a call out of the blue the other day, “Hope you don’t mind me calling, my name is John. We’ve 
never met but I understand that you recently restored a Condor. I’ve just bought one and whilst doing my 
type conversation made a slightly firmer landing than normal and damaged the rear spar.  I’m told it’s a 
write off and beyond economic repair, can you advise?”   
 
Well, now you know the situation.  Being the sort who helps his fellow aviators and with a soft spot for 
fellow Condor owners, I dropped everything and went straight to my Condor Manual.  After a discussion it 
seemed that a repair was possible and there was even repair schemed in the Condor manual.  The next 
step was to call Les Dray, fellow Condor owner and LAA inspector to get advice.  Following several phone 
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calls, emails and items sent by Royal Mail, Les and I set off in my Condor to meet John at Haverfordwest 
and see for ourselves what could be done.  And incidentally, we enjoyed a fantastic flight! 
 
Some of you, like me, may feel that aircraft have souls and John’s Condor falls into this category.  It sat 
sheepishly in the back of one of the hangars looking more embarrassed than feeling sorry for itself.  
Following an investigation it was clear that it had been subject to a previous repair, which perhaps was not 
quite up to the job, but in any event the damage was very repairable.  The firmer landing than normal 
certainly revealed the damage, but looking at the repair it could have shown itself after taxing over rough 
ground, if you get my point!   
 

   
 
We then discussed in outline what had to be done to get the aircraft back to airworthiness.  After this we 
retired to the excellent café at Haverfordwest for lunch and a chat.  The return flight to Watchford was as 
enjoyable as the trip out. 
 
To those outside the world of LAA permit aircraft and Struts, it can seem an odd place and frequently the 
value of it all is questioned.  Reflecting on these recent events, it made me realise just how strong and 
valuable our system is, and perhaps something we take for granted, so it should do us all good to be 
reminded now and again.  So, what lessons did I learn form all this?  Firstly, the help, support and 
camaraderie that we all get from flying our type of aircraft, and being LAA and strut members.  Next, the 
system that allows us to operate, maintain and repair our aircraft.  The ‘firm’ landing also proved to be a 
blessing in disguise revealing the previous repair, that can now be made good.  And last but not least, 
gaining a new friend – priceless!  Where else can you get a call out of the blue asking for help, making the 
trip to meet John into a magic flying experience, hack his aeroplane to bits to see inside it, get treated to 
lunch, and to top it off get thanks for doing it? 
 
I know from personal experience that stories like this are not unique but now and again it’s good to tell the 
tale and remind ourselves just how grateful we should all be.   
 
________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
S**t Happens !   - another saga.                                                                 by Jo hn Porter 
 
(with acknowlegements to the Wessex Strut newsletter September 2009) 
 
Climbing to 6,500 feet above light cloud in warm sunshine on a March morning heading for Old Sarum 
reaffirmed that the Shadow really is a good aircraft. “Reaffirmed” because this was the third flight after 
having had my 582 Streak out of the air and at home in my workshop for close on three months whilst I 
grappled with the intricacies of a Fibrelam repair to the floor. 
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A relaxing flight, approach and landing to meet up with friends was the order of the day. Lunch over, 
climbing hard out of Old Sarum and setting course for Newton Peverill in company with Paul in his Shadow. 
Landed and had an hour of friendly banter with the Newton Peverill boys whilst checking out Rollie’s newly 
acquired Tecnam. Returning home to Henstridge late in the day, 2,000 feet overhead Bulbarrow Hill, sat 
back watching the world go by, revelling in that warm feeling of being privileged enough to be up here 
.............and then it happened! Without warning, the engine RPM slowly wound down to a rough tick-over. 
In the best ' Victor Meldrew' tradition ...'' I just didn't believe it''.  In that nano-second of indecision and fright, 
Raymond's voice came into my brain from a recent PFL, You will panic, it's natural. Scream, shout, curse, 
do what you have to, and then get on with it. So I did; panic that is. I hit the throttle wide open, the revs 
surged to maximum to then instantly fell back to a very rough tick over and straight back to maximum. This 
kept repeating itself but each time the revs dropped a little lower, accompanied by a lot of airframe shaking. 
Checks: loads of fuel, carb heaters on and temperature good, fuel selector on, it must be starvation. Find a 
field! There’s one, start heading for it. 
 
A little more composed now, the engine continued with its cycle of RPM. I didn’t appear to be losing much 
height as I got a tremendous surge when the revs raced back up to max. I didn’t want to throw height away. 
Seven miles to Henstridge, I pointed the nose to home, flying field to field, tensing every time the revs fell 
back. I backed the throttle off a little to see if it helped but the revs fell very low, the engine shuddered 
dramatically, trying to keep running. Didn’t like that! Wide open again to continue surging. No one on the 
radio at Henstridge, all gone home! Called Paul who was somewhere in the vicinity and he answered, 
saying ''I'm on my way''. I felt better then, don’t know why as there was nothing he could do except push 
maybe if the engine stops! 
 
Back to base, slowly losing height, landed and parked in front of the hangar. Brakes on, full throttle, maybe 
three seconds and the engine shuddered to a halt !! Utter relief as I climbed out and gave ‘MN a cuddle 
and a ''thank you, girl, for looking after me''. Paul and I checked out the filter. It was caked with a brown 
substance; tapped the filter and it fell away from the screen in a cloud. “Bl***y hell, that filter is only five 
hours old”. 
 
I drained both tanks and examined the fuel but found nothing. Changed the filter, fuel lines, fuel pump, fuel 
cans and cleaned the carbs. Fresh fuel in a new can. Flew for a very nervous fifty minutes. Inspected the 
filter and found a kind of transparent substance in the filter. After this was left for a week it turned a light 
brown colour. Repeated draining and filter change. Repeated nervous flight. Same condition of filter. 
Repeated same procedure again with same result. Removed slipper tank, removed fuel gauge sender and 
inspect interior. No fault found. In desperation drove to Old Sarum to see if Raymond and Fiona could shed 
any light. By the time I arrived, the tank had dried out completely and on inspection it was obvious there 
was a thin whitish opaque like substance covering most of the lower areas of the tank. Hooking a finger in 
the substance it came away as a powder. No one had a clue what it is, but everyone had a theory. 
 
At this point it's worth saying that I have had ‘MN since 2001. I have always used mogas from the same 
high turnover filling station, VSX premix oil, used the same cans and decanted through a Mr Funnel. The 
fuel tanks are always left full. The only difference was when the fuselage floor repairs were carried out and 
the tanks were dry for two plus months. The favourite theory was a mould or fungal growth, although 
everyone found it hard to believe that it could happen in mogas. 
 
I then inspected my top tank with no evidence of contamination, re-routed fuel lines to bypass slipper tank 
and fitted a new filter. Filled top tank and again flew for an hour. On inspection the filter appeared clean. 
The problem must be in the slipper tank! Much '' interwebby thingy'' checking, (yes I am a technophobe) 
and no mention anywhere of mould or fungus in petrol, although a couple of companies talked about 
'sludge' and what they described was very similar to my problem. I ordered two 500 ml cans of sludge 
remover. The instructions said to put one can in tank and fill to capacity and run the engine to low tank 
state burning off contamination. I didn't fancy that running through my two stroke so I treated the slipper 
tank empty, sloshed the contents around and left it for an hour. Repeated the process four times. I then put 
in two litres of fresh clean fuel and sloshed the tank a couple of times after leaving for 30 minutes. I then 
drained the contents into a clean clear container and inspected. Bl***y hell! The contents looked like stirred 
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up ditch water! Left it for an hour, the container appears clear with a thin residue settled at the bottom. 
Shook container slightly and the contamination rose like you were pouring a Guinness!  Put another two 
litres of fresh fuel in tank and repeated sloshing procedure. Drain and contents came out clean. Success? 
Maybe! I removed the top tank and repeated the procedure. Hardly any contamination came out. Rebuild, 
new filters, fresh fuel and test fly. No contamination after an hour.  
 
I have now done five very tentative hours with no residue in the filters. I still cannot relax and as a result my 
flying has definitely suffered, especially landings. Here's hoping the contamination has been cured and I 
get my Mojo back. Ten hours down the line now, no contamination, still looking for my Mojo! If anyone 
spots it, please call. 
John. 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

YA Day, Bodmin, Saturday 26 th September                               Photos by Derek Boyce 
 

  
 

 
  

Left to right from top :  
 
Demo of map reading and navigation 
 
Scout with Sam Lucas (RV9A) 
 
Scout with Phil Foden (Jodel D120) 
 
Scouts with Frank Mycroft (Europa) 
 
Pete White demonstrates the extreme 
technology of Aeronca Chief G-IVOR 
 
PW awards YA certificate 
 
Happy team: YAs, pilots and ground crew 

________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Aeroletters 
 

Dear All, We would be grateful if you could please advertise/circulate  information on courses that the LAA 
are running this Autumn/Winter. http://www.lightaircraftassociation.co.uk/MembersArea/courses.html 
Many thanks, LAA Educational Trust 
____________________________________________  
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Farway Common Fly-In - Thanks from Terry Case 
(This was sent to an old editorial email address back in August and was only recently forwarded following 
correspondence between John Havers and Terry Case - Ed) 
 

Hello Mike, Perhaps in your next newsletter you would mention John Havers, Alan Faupel and Maurice 
Wickstead for their dedication and the much appreciated assistance they gave at last weekend’s fly-in at 
Farway Common, as in fact they always do. As you may already know we had 31 visiting aircraft with 54 
pilots and passengers on Saturday and although I only provided tea and coffee they donated £90-50 to the 
Sidmouth Hospiscare charity. Although this was only a small amount, I am sure it will be gratefully 
received. 
Best Regards, Terry.     
__________________________________________________________  
 

YA weekend, Dunkeswell 19 th September                                              
Hi Pete, I was lucky enough to be at the air experience day run by the 
Devon Strut of the LAA on Sunday last at Dunkeswell as a parent/helper 
of one of the children invited by Newton Abbot College. The infectious 
enthusiasm for flying and just as important, the desire to share and 
spread that enthusiasm amongst the children, was fantastic. The relaxed 
atmosphere created by the well organised ground crew and pilots 
combined with some beautiful aeroplanes made for an excellent day out. I 
think it was the first time any of the children had flown in anything as 
small, indeed for some it was the first time they had flown. The 
transformation of the faces from nervous anticipation walking out to the 
aircraft to beaming smiles walking back was a joy to behold. The day got 
better when Mike Wells flew in with his RV4 G-VANS and volunteered to 
take some of the parent/helpers aloft. Cheers Mike! Through the 
generosity of the ground crew and pilots, some of the children managed 
to squeeze in a second flight. My daughter Caitlan and I had a wonderful 
day and the Devon Strut of the LAA represented itself in a faultlessly 
generous, enthusiast and professional way. Thank you. 
Regards, Graham Hill                          (Extract from Exeter Express & Echo, right) 
______________________________________________________ 

 
YA Day, Bodmin 26 th September 
Hi Pete, First of all, on behalf of all of us at 18th Truro, thank you for a brilliant day.  The enthusiasm of the 
Pilots and Ground Crew really helped to make it a memorable day for the Scouts and Leaders so please 
pass on our thanks to all concerned. 
Kindest regards, David Turner, 18th Truro Scout Troop 
__________________________________________________________  
 

Subject:  My Flight in G-IVOR 
From John Chambers 
Dear Pete, Many thanks for the trip around the North Cornish coast last week. It certainly was the highlight 
of my holiday. When I arrived home, in the mountain of mail was the September LAA Magazine with G-
IVOR staring out at me. The article enabled me to re-live my recent flight. It was just as if you were talking 
me through things as you did during our trip. Kind regards, and to your colleagues who all made me feel 
very welcome at Bodmin.  I phoned Jim Tomkinson, who owns Piper Cub G-BHZU which I do the 
inspections on locally. He was very interested and confirmed that he too had visited Bodmin in his 
aeroplane.  My last aeroplane was G-AXHV, a Jodel D117A, which I still do the annual inspection on at 
Hucknall. Again, kind regards, John Chambers, (LAA Inspector, Derby).  
 

John, It was a pleasure to share the flight with you and as you know when the 'aeronautical blood' flows in 
your veins you just have to get out there and do it. You and your pals are very welcome to the West 
Country any time and keep an eye on our fly-in dates and make a trip of it. All the best, Pete White. 
____________________________________________  
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A new interactive guide to radio phraseology for General Aviation pilots has been launched and is available 
on the CAA website at www.caa.co.uk/cap413supplement3 The guide provides easy to follow examples 
covering the most common radio calls that a GA pilot makes. In many cases these are also available as an 
audio clip that will allow pilots to hear the actual phraseology in use. 
Areas covered in the guide include:  

·  Arriving at and departing from aerodromes;  
·  Cross country flying;  
·  Operating from unattended airfields;  
·  Instrument approaches; and  
·  Emergency messages.  

The guide covers a range of phraseology used by Air Traffic Controllers, Flight Information Service Officers 
and Air/Ground Communication Service Operators. It follows a similar format to previous radio phraseology 
guides for commercial pilots and airside drivers. Gill Galway of the CAA’s Safety Regulation Group has 
been involved in putting the document together. She said: “Many GA pilots, particularly when first learning 
to fly, find using the radio daunting. The new guide will allow them to study and hear the correct 
phraseology in their own time and at their own speed.” For more media information please contact 
Jonathan Nicholson on 020 7453 6027. 
_______________________________________  
 
Dear Mike, 
Having read of Mike Wells’ flight to Berlin in his Van's RV4, I feel that my wife and I can offer B&B to any 
Strut member who wishes to fly to southern Germany and is seeking overnight accommodation. We live 12 
minutes from Friedrichshafen airfield, situated at the beautiful Lake Constance on the borders of Austria, 
France and Switzerland,  ideal for touring to numerous other destinations. Our address is New Horizons, 
IM. Winkel 11 88074, Meckenbeuren, Brockenzell Germany. (0049 7542 936460) Advanced requests 
appreciated. 
With Best Wishes, Noel Collier 
____________________________________________ 
 
Steve Rendle’s photos from our Watchford fly-in held in September are now posted on his World Air Pics 
web album at http://www.worldairpics.com/location/Watchford_Farm_Devon/ 
_____________________________________________  
 
Dear Sir, 
Air Southwest General Aviation Liaison Scheme 
 
Air Southwest, Britain’s Local Airline, is based primarily at Plymouth City Airport, and is one of the few UK 
operators to operate regularly outside of controlled airspace around the South West of England, particularly 
in Devon and Cornwall. As a result of such an operation, Air Southwest aircraft share the open FIR (Flight 
Information Region) with light General Aviation aircraft on a regular basis, which puts them at a higher risk 
of an AIRPROX or TCAS event involving light aircraft. As a result of this risk assessment, Air Southwest is 
developing a package for this scheme consisting of information media, briefing room posters, and visiting 
local airports, flight training organisations and aero clubs to give an informal presentation for General 
Aviation pilots to increase awareness of our operation and the presence of our De Havilland Dash 8-300 
aircraft in the FIR around the area of Plymouth City and Newquay Cornwall Airport. The presentation also 
explains how we have adapted our operating procedures to increase safety in this area and how we are 
working with local Air Traffic Control Facilities to create an operating environment in the FIR which does not 
have a detrimental effect on the enjoyment of flying for General Aviation pilots but at the same time 
enhances safety for all aircraft operating in this airspace.  
 
The presentation lasts for approximately 35 minutes and is presented by myself, Captain John Pearce, Air 
Southwest’s General Aviation Liaison Officer. Prior to airline flying, I spent several years in General 
Aviation, flying a variety of light aircraft including 4 years as a flight instructor in the South West of England. 
This package will be completed in the forthcoming weeks and is at no cost to any organisation that we visit. 
Very shortly, I will be personally contacting individual organisations to discuss the scheme further and look 
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at the possibility of arranging a presentation evening to their pilots and members in due course. May I 
thank you for your time in this matter and I look forward to speaking to you in the near future. 
Yours faithfully 
Capt. John Pearce 
General Aviation Liaison Officer, 28 October 2009 
_________________________________  
 
Hi Mike, 
Can you put a link in the next Devon Strut newsletter to this film? The documentary is about Bob Diemert of 
Carman, Manitoba, Canada and his dream of building the world's next great fighter. It was on the BBC 
about twenty years ago. The guy is nuts but it's an entertaining hour. http://www.nfb.ca/film/defender/ 
Nick Chittenden 
_______________________________________  
 
OBITUARY: William 'Bud' Evans; Aeronautical Enginee r. (Based on a piece by Blanca Gonzalez, 
Union Tribune Staff Writer).  
 
It was no flight of fancy when William “Bud” Evans hit upon a way to help do-it-yourselfers build their own 
airplanes. As a former project and design engineer in the aeronautical industry, Bud Evans used his 
expertise, ingenuity and enthusiasm to come up with design plans for a simple, one-seat wooden aircraft. 
He marketed the plans for his Evans Volksplane and thousands of enthusiasts from throughout the world 
have bought the designs, which he started selling in the late 1960s.  
 
Bud Evans died of natural causes on 30th July 2009 
at his La Jolla home. He was 96. Friends and family 
said he had a spark and enthusiasm for life until his 
last days. “He did everything with a laugh and good 
humour,” said friend and neighbour Hugo Hiemstra. 
“Bud was a very outgoing guy and a very clever 
airplane engineer. He was very inventive and always 
busy with a project.” Neighbour Mike Gay said Bud 
was articulate on many subjects but was especially 
fond of talking about airplanes. “He loved the aircraft 
industry and was really proud of his airplane,” Mr 
Gay said. Bud also served on a community committee that monitored enforcement of codes related to 
architecture, Mr Gay said. “It's a thankless job, but he took that on.” 
 
Erik Larson was a kid child when he met Bud in the neighbourhood. “He was building an airplane in his 
garage. He was very kind and very enthusiastic,” Mr Larson said. “He was enthusiastic about life in 
general, but aviation was his love. He wanted to bring the joy of flying to the masses.” “I was 13 when I met 
him and I was enthralled by aviation.” “I remember thinking, 'Wow, here is this adult who is as enthusiastic 
about it as I am,' and through the years that enthusiasm never waned. He seemed ageless. He was always 
interested in new things and new ideas.” The plans for the open-cockpit aircraft, which used a Volkswagen 
engine, were sold to people throughout the world including UK, New Zealand and Germany, said Bud’s 
daughter-in-law, Peggy Evans.  
 
William Samuel Evans was born on 7th March 1913 in Chicago to Mary Frances Sutton and William Albert 
Evans. He grew up in Barrington, Ill., and attended the University of Chicago, where he studied 
engineering. He moved to La Jolla in 1940 where he met and married the former Margaret Barstow. “He 
used to say, 'I have had a golden life. Everything I wanted just fell into my hands.' He had a very positive 
attitude toward life,” Peggy Evans said. Bud worked at Convair, Ryan and General Dynamics from 1940 
until he retired in the late 1960s. He worked on programs including the B-24 bomber; the Ryan Fireball, a 
combination propeller and jet fighter that appeared shortly after World War II; and NASA projects. Bud is 
survived by his son, Peter of Carlsbad; and two grandchildren. He was pre-deceased by his wife in 2003. 
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________________  
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Members’ News 
 

Hi Mike, sorry for not keeping you up to date with the progress of my Menestrel but the good news is, after 
8 hrs test flying and a few issues with the static air / ASI, everything is now sorted and the permit was 
issued on Saturday 17th October. I have completed 2h 30m flying so far and the Menestrel flies beautifully 
with the exception of creating a vacuum under the wing just as I am about to land (i.e. the bottom falls out 
and I land heavy). Now, as you know, I'm quite experienced on tail draggers (500hrs+ on Jodels) so it can't 
be me! However, I'm taking some instruction from my very able test pilot to sort this little niggle with the 
aircraft. He's got this idea to put an "L" plate on the fuselage until we sort out the problem; where this 
comes from I no not! Seriously, if all is sorted soon and weather permits, I will visit the first Devon Strut fly-
in I can and show off my Menestrel but I have a sneaking suspicion it will be next year when I have honed 
my landing skills. 
  
I am off to Oz and NZ and intend visiting a few airfields in NZ (the wife has ruled out Oz to laze in the sun) 
but as we are touring NZ hopefully we can visit many. Please pass on my regards to all in the Devon Strut 
and I look forward to attending all the fly-ins next year. 
Regards, Barry Enock. 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________  
 

Welcome to New Members 
 

Malcolm Jordan from Winkleigh. Malcolm has recently relocated his DH82A Tiger Moth G-AGZZ and Piper 
L4 G-BEUI from Eaglescott to Watchford and also has an Auster 6A G-ARIH.      
       

      
______________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Adverts  http://www.devonstrut.co.uk/pages/adverts.htm  
 
Nipper G-AVTC  Due to change of circumstances I am reluctantly selling 
my lovely Nipper G-AVTC. Rebuilt to a very high standard in 2006, she is 
super condition, reliable and flown regularly. The engine has done less 
than 50 hours since being zero timed. AF t/t 340 hrs. Aerobatic and 
cruises at 80+ knots on 2.5 GPH! Been seen at many fly-ins over the 
country this year, but can be viewed on Google by typing : NIPPER G-
AVTC. £12,500 OVNO Matt Cook mariogladski@hotmail.com 07899-
007205 
 
Paul Brooker of AM-Oils  provides Aeroshell oils at competitive prices in either packs of litre or quart 
bottles or 20 drums, delivered to your door. It’s worth mentioning that if you buy oil in multiples of 2 boxes 
then Paul can pass on some savings on the postage by sending up to 2 boxes under the minimum carriage 
costs - so if a few people want to get together and buy several boxes, then as long as he can "tape 2  
together" then he can pass on some postage savings. See Paul’s website at http://www.am-
oils.co.uk/aviation.htm or call him on 01233-770231 (evenings) or 078101-52211 (mob). 
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Eurostar Share for Sale based at Plymouth . This is a partial 
equity group where a 12% share is currently available at £4,650. 
Monthly subscription is £62.50 (June 2009) and includes all 
home landings. We pay £20 per hour dry which covers 
maintenance and the engine fund. If you fly about 3 hours per 
month then the actual hourly cost works out just over £50. We 
are looking for another pilot to join our jolly group. Minimum 
requirements are 100 hours total time, no aviation related 
accidents in the last 5 years and the recommendation of a flying 
instructor. We are after a recreational pilot flying about 20-40 
hours per year. See http://plane.website.orange.co.uk or contact 
Kevin Stewart on 01752 725417 (work)  
 
Icom A6E  for sale. Sports Pack, inc. headset connector. Hardly used, boxed. £120. David Melville 
Tel. 01364-631444 or email macvidi1980@btinternet.com  
 

Aircraft Tools for Sale . I have a couple of tools for sale on eBay if anyone is interested. 
http://tinyurl.com/tensiometer and http://tinyurl.com/valvecompressor John Brady jbrady@jodel.f9.co.uk   
 
Share in RF5 motor glider . Based Dunkeswell, £70 per month, £15 per 
hour. Share £4,500. Tel. Keith Nichols 01395-274624 or 07976- 800838  
 

Airgizmos GPS panel  dock to fit a Garmin 196/296/396or496 model. 
£80.00 Contact Dave Silsbury 01752-690358 / dave.silsbury@talktalk.net   
http://www.airgizmos.com/prod/gpsmount/index.asp  
  
Bespoke Upholstery Service- Concept Trimming Ltd   
Phil Gould of Concept Trimming continues to expand his portfolio of quality aircraft interiors with two more 
upholstery projects at Belle Vue. Phil can be contacted on phil@concepttrimming.co.uk  01237-451868 / 
07870-191024 or via his website http://www.concepttrimming.co.uk/index.html  
 

  
                                             Bob Page’s C42 interior                                      Nigel Stevens’ DR400 
 

Skybolt Shares at Dunkeswell 
Brand new Steen Skybolt with 200hp IO360 - about to start test flying. Forming a new group based at 
Dunkeswell. Selling 3 x quarter shares. Please call with any questions. Keith Wingate  07738-863218  
 
Piper Super Cub L18C. G-AYPT This much admired Cub is unexpectedly for sale. C of A due July 2011, 
TT 4860, TSO E 480. Continental C-90-14F.Recent recon.starter. With or without annual due June. New 
Garmin 496 also available with mount. No sensible offer refused. Call Chris deVerenne 07720074444 or 
deverenne@btinternet.com 
 
Aeronca 11AC Chief G-BPRA for sale . Built in 1946, c/n 11AC 1344, ex 
N9702E. Continental A65-8F, 612 hours since rebuild, McCauley 
1B90/CM 74”X 41”, Total Airframe time; 1874 hours, comes complete 
with radio and GPS. LAA Permit until May 2010. A reluctant sale of a very 
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tidy and reliable aircraft that has always been hangared and looked after. Based in the Newark area. 
£13,750 Contact; Phil Clements, Beeches Farm, Main St, South Scarle, Newark, NG23 7JH 
clempl@tiscali.co.uk  
 

Pientenpol Air Camper for Sale . G-CCKR, Airframe 120 hrs, Cont. O-200 120 hrs SMOH, £13,950 
Contact Tug Wilson 07779-416564, 01752-338344 or tugwilsons@talktalk.net 
��������������������������������������������������� ���������������������������������������������
 

November Free Landings 
 

Pilot:       Waterford, Sandtoft, Bagby, Popham, Dunkeswell and Rayne Hall Farm.            
Flyer:                 Castle Kennedy, Panshanger, Lands End and Sturgate.           
Today’s Pilot :  Andrewsfield, Bagby, Eaglescott, Fishburn, North Weald and Old Sarum. 
_____________________________________________________________________________________  
 

Autumn / Winter Evening Meetings 
Venue: Ley Arms, Kenn, Exeter (http://tinyurl.com/2zw3dq)  

 
The Ley Arms is reached by exiting the A38 at the Kennford junction, 3 
miles south of Exeter, adjacent to the Shell petrol station and following 
the minor road eastwards for 1km from Kennford into and through Kenn 
village.  
 

12th November      Sam Lucas - Flying the EE/BAC Li ghtning 
10th December  Vaughan Hatton - Atlantic Adventure (Miami to 

Exeter in a Maule M5 before GPS) 
14th January 2010   Dick Flute 
11th February          AGM 
11th March              TBC 
8th April                   TBC 
__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Tailpiece:                    One from the archives  (original by Chris Bazeley) 
 

 
 
 
 


